
18th January 2016
Ref:  DSG(2016)C003

Please respond to:

June Love
DSG Secretariat
Dounreay.com
Traill House
7 Olrig Street
Thurso, Caithness, KW14 7BJ

Tel:      01847 890886
Fax:     01847 893459
Email: info@dounreaystakeholdergroup.org

Local Residents
c/o 82 Duncan Street
Thurso
KW14 7HS

Dear Sir/Madam

COMMUNITY SPORTS HUB PROJECT

The Dounreay Stakeholder Group (DSG) is represented by over 20 organisations and therefore
this response is one that is generally agreed by most of these. However, there are some
organisations, who may not agree entirely with this submission and therefore these
organisations have been encouraged to provide their own response.

Before responding to your letter a number of members have declared an interest in this project
and have therefore declined to involve themselves with any correspondence or comment on
this subject.  Those who have declared are interest are:

Councillor Matthew Reiss, Highland Council
Councillor Roger Saxon, Highland Council
Thelma MacKenzie, Thurso Community Council

Your letter dated 8th December 2015 covered a number of points and therefore this response
relates to your issues in the order addressed in your letter and previous correspondence.

Email dated 3rd December 2015:

You noted in this email that you had seen the DSG letter supporting the Community Sports Hub
and specifically noted “The DSG has been fully supportive of this project and find it
disappointing that a number of concerns have been articulated through the local media and on



a facebook campaign some of which appears to be factually incorrect”.  You asked for provision
of specific detail of what ‘appears to be factually incorrect’.

Whilst we did not wish to get into a public debate on this we understand the following to be
inaccurate:

 The letter published in the John O’Groat journal on 16th October stated that a ‘four-lane
running track is absolutely useless.’  Having spoken to the CSH they have advised that
both athletic clubs and Scottish Athletics are fully supportive of the four lane track
proposed.  This would provide an excellent training facility which fits within the
available site and is sustainable.  All of these clubs have been involved in the planning of
this project from the beginning.  The plans that were drawn up by the CSH for the
proposed track is fully compliant with the national standards and have been shown to
Scottish Athletics and approved by their Facilities Manager.  No potential funder would
support plans for a track that did not meet all the necessary standards and the CSH
committee is fully aware of this.

 The article in the John O’Groat Journal on 23rd October 2015 stated “Caithness Shinty
Club is angered that it has not been consulted about the sports complex’.  The Shinty
Club became members of the CSH on 11th May 2015 and had a representative attend
hub meetings where the plans were discussed.  At no point did the representative
indicate that the Shinty Club were against the proposal. Also the CSH have been made
aware that the Shinty Club plan to join a league this season and that the Camanachd
Association have advised the club that the ground at Viewfirth is not suitable for a
league quality pitch.

 The letter in the John O’Groat Journal from the 2nd Thurso Scout Group suggested they
would no longer be able to use Viewfirth for their football and other activities in the
summer months.  The CSH met with one of the Scout leaders following this letter and
that representative has been shown the plans (the representative could not attend the
drop in session held by the CSH).  The outcome of this discussion was that the
opportunities from this facility are now understood and the representative indicated
that he would take this back to the next scout meeting recommending that they support
this project.

 The facebook campaign asked whether the schools had been consulted, which could be
interpreted by others that they were not.  The High Schools and Primary Schools are
represented on the CSH Committee by both the Head of PE from Thurso High School
and the Active Schools co-ordinator.  Updates are also provided to the Thurso High
School Parent Council meetings.

Your letter dated 8th December 2015:

Firstly, I find it very disappointing that those involved with this letter believes that the
information pack handed out at the drop in meeting at North Highland College, UHI was
inaccurate and would like to understand what you believe these inaccuracies are.



I am pleased that you are not opposed to the development of the Viewfirth Green and are
also supportive of enhancing sports facilities around Thurso.

I do not understand your statement regarding the six lane running track site appraisal and
what inconsistencies there are with the Highland Council evaluation.

 The site appraisal evaluation, I believe, would have been a pre-screening application
which allows the applicants to understand any potential concerns and modify their
application where appropriate.  The fact that the site appraisal evaluation was for a
six lane running track which has now changed to a four lane running track would
infer that concerns and issues raised were considered and plans changed.  I am also
led to believe that the Viewfirth Green is designated for community use and this is
consistent with the local development plan. The orientation of the facility and the
track followed a discussion with HC planning who indicated the building should be
located at the end where buildings of a higher elevation were already present.

 Equally it is difficult to understand what other bone fide users of the facility were
not consulted with, do you have specific details of these users.

 The NDA certainly indicated that to move the project forward there was a need for
community engagement to ensure support. The Community Sports Hub committee
was set up following a series of open meetings, which identified the need for further
sporting facilities in the Thurso area. The drop in session held at North Highland
College was an attempt to reach out to others who may not have been in the loop
previously.  Therefore community engagement was carried out.

 You note that the DSG has a remit to scrutinise and input into the priorities of socio
economic activities by the NDA, Parent Body and site licence company with
particular reference to the disposition of NDA owned land.  This is indeed true and
we have already had one potential community project proposal which failed due to
lack of community commitment.

Referring to NDA land, I must note that nothing has been formally agreed as yet and
is subject to a business case coming forward and a positive level of community
support.  However, in line with UK Government policy, the NDA has a remit to
dispose of any land which is not required by them to complete the nuclear
decommissioning programme and the land at the Viewfirth is an example of land
which is of no requirement in relation to decommissioning activities.  Therefore I
must commend the NDA for not taking an easy decision of simply selling off this
land to the highest bidder but will re-iterate again that nothing has been formally
agreed.

 You state that there is an excellent opportunity for effective consultation to create a
Plan that is for the benefit of all sections of the community.  I am not aware of other
proposals that would benefit all sections of the community and would be interested
to hear more detail from you on this particular topic.

The DSG would not support a project simply to ensure the NDA donate their land,



this is just simply not true.  We have been assured that a four lane running track and
covered court area will not create a substandard facility but will allow a number of
young people to train in modern facilities and enhance their opportunities in sport .
It will also provide a much needed facility for older members of the community.

While I have tried here to address all the issues raised I am sure there are areas where
more clarity of your concerns would be useful.  To this end, as DSG Chairman, I would be
happy to request and facilitate a meeting  between those local residents associated with
your letter and  members of the Community Sports Hub at a time convenient to you.

It would be useful to hold this meeting, if you are agreeable, during January 2016 as this
would still allow for due process whereby members of the public can object to such
plans through the Planning process.

I look forward to your response and hope that those residents concerned will accept this
offer of a facilitated meeting.

Yours sincerely

David Flear
DSG Chairman


